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MAKING ACADEMIC STRIDES
The Rocky Point Union Free School District administration and staff firmly believe

that learning is an active process. Through school initiatives and close collaboration with
parents, students are experiencing greater academic successes overall. 

Intermediate/Middle School Success
Intermediate and middle school students have realized steady increases in

performance on the New York State standardized tests in both math and English
Language Arts (ELA) in recent years. The following chart illustrates the percentage
increases in students meeting and exceeding requirements by achieving a Level 3
(passing) and Level 4 (mastery) in standardized tests taken in the last three school years.
Some of the approaches taken to boost scores include team teaching, collaboration
between elementary and middle school teachers, examination of state exams, and the
implementation of new and improved reading and math programs. 

Regents Mastery
At Rocky Point High School, the percentage of students who achieved the mastery

level (85 or better) on Regents Exams significantly increased in five of the nine subject
areas since 2006. These subjects are English, U.S. History and Government, Global
History and Geography, Living Environment, and Physics. For example, in June 2008,
43% of students mastered the English Regents exam, compared to a 35% mastery level
in 2006. Likewise, 28% of students who took the Physics Regents exam in June 2008
mastered the test, an increase of 15% since 2006. On the U.S. History and Government
exam, 69% of students achieved the mastery level, an 18% increase from 2006. 

The district has also realized a three-year increase in the total percentage of students
earning Advanced Regents Diplomas by achieving a 65 or better on eight Regents
exams. In June 2008, 33% of graduating seniors were awarded an Advanced Regents
diploma, up from 24% in June 2006. 

Postsecondary Opportunity
Steady increases in the number of students who pursued higher education has also

been realized since 2006. The number of Rocky Point graduates who attend four-year
colleges increased from 43% in 2006 to 52% in 2008. During this time, the percentage
of students attending college, overall, improved from 85% to 90%.

Budget Workshops: Start at 6:00 p.m., unless
otherwise noted.

2/2 – Secondary Principals
2/9 – Special Education and Technology

2/23 – Instruction, Music, and Art
3/2 – Personnel

3/23 – Monday, 7:30 p.m. - BOE
Meeting and Budget Overview

4/17 – Deadline for
Submission of Petitions 
for BOE

4/22 – Wednesday, 7:30 p.m. – BOE meeting, Adoption of

2009-2010 Budget and Property Tax Report Card Adoption

5/5 – Salary Disclosure Notice submission to State – Budget

and required attachments available upon request at each

school building

5/11 – Deadline to receive absentee ballot application

5/12 – Public Hearing on School Budget. Deadline to mail

absentee ballot for every qualified voter request

5/13 – Mail school budget notice to all qualified voters

5/19 – SCHOOL BUDGET VOTE AND ANNUAL ELECTION

Grades 3-5              Grades 6-8 
ELA        Math          ELA       Math

2005-2006         9 %          9 %            10 %        33 % 
2006-2007         2 %          6 %            17 %        30 %
2007-2008         8 %          7 %              8 %        24 % 

INSIDE
• SMART Board Technology 

• Celebrating Local Heroes

• A Family Night of Literacy

• Raising Funds for Breast Cancer

ROCKY POINT SCHOOLS 2009-2010 - BUDGET DEVELOPMENT CALENDAR

The College Board has recognized 17 Rocky Point High
School students as Advanced Placement (AP) Scholars.
These students have scored a grade of 3 or higher on three
or more AP exams taken and include: 

Raymond Anzalone and Kevin Tobiassen were designated as AP
Scholars with Honors. Adam Kurtz, Meagan Lewis, James Mayr, and
Jacob Rusek were named AP Scholars with Distinction.

AP courses offer students
the opportunity to take
college-level courses while
still in high school. If a
student passes the AP exam,
their future college may
grant credit. Each exam is
graded on a scale of one to
five, with three or higher
being a passing grade. 

Michael Lopez, Sarah McDonnell, and William Singh were
recognized as AP Scholars with Honors. These students received an
average grade of at least 3.25 or greater on all AP exams taken and a
grade of 3 or higher on four or more AP exams.

Additionally, 20 Rocky Point High School graduates from the Class
of 2008 have been recognized as AP Scholars: 

El-Gendi Basmah 
Cassidy Bohan
Joseph Cambridge
William Christie
Cassandra Jonaitis
Michael Lopez

John Maggio
Caitlin Mallin
Steven Martino
Sarah McDonnell
Robert Milano
Patrick Montalto

Thomas Quartararo                      
Maureen Quinn                           
Alexandra Santiago                       
William Singh                              
Shannon Stark                             

Lindsey Altan 
Raymond Anzalone 
Lydia Belanich
Miluska Berrospi 
Gregory Cwik 
Basmah Elgendi  
Steven Grieger                                      

Katie-Ann Guthy 
Elise Kethman
Adam Kurtz
Meagan Lewis
James Mayr
Kyle O’Connor
Meagan O’Gallagher                                  

Joseph Ricigliano
Jason Rozet                               
Jacob Rusek
Kevin Tobiassen                        
Brooke Wheeler                         
Kiernan Williams                      

AT
RPHS

Percentage INCREASE in Students Passing or Mastering  NYS Exam

Seventeen RPHS AP Scholars were congratulated
by Principal William Caulfield.

At the TOP of Their Class
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Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School
teacher Monique Safina (pictured far left)
and Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School
teachers Jennifer Meschi, Ann Castro-
Crowell, and Nicole Fernandez (pictured
L-R) have secured grants from the
MESTRACT East Suffolk Teacher Center.
These grants will fund innovative academic
programs for elementary students that
enhance reading, writing, research, digital media, and presentation skills.

Ms. Castro-Crowell’s project, Books, Bags, and Beyond, challenges students to
select a book and write responses in a journal to present to classmates during a
reading celebration. Ms. Fernandez, an English as a Second Language teacher, will
apply her grant to a language project called Exploring the Letters Around Us, which
calls on ESL students to take digital photos of objects that correspond to letters in
the alphabet. The students will then make a book from these photos.

Technology teacher Ms. Meschi will implement a research project entitled
Framing Long Island: Researching Famous Long Islanders, Innovations, and Flowers. A
digital picture frame will be utilized to display photos taken from the students’
research. Students in Ms. Safina’s class will create individual books through the use of
photographed images and scenes during a project titled Prize Possession. The students
will also be visited by a local author and receive autographed copies of the book. 

At RPHS’s seventh annual Veterans Day Program, guests from VFW Posts 6249,
4927, and 2476, the 106th Rescue Wing, the Third New York Regiment-Long Island
Company 1775, and the U.S. Marines RSS of Patchogue saluted the colors alongside
students. Former VFW Post 6249 Commander Joe Cognitore, guest speaker Joseph
D’Aquila, and New York City firefighter Frank Tepedino were awarded honorary diplomas
for past service.

Mr. D’Aquila, a former combat medic in General Patton’s army, related his experiences
about the Battle of the Bulge and his participation in the liberation of Mauthausen
Concentration Camp in Austria.
Vietnam War veteran Frank Lunati
described heroic acts during his time
at war. New York Air National
Guardsman Mike Mauro, a former
machine gunner and heavy truck
operator in Iraq, rendered a view of
modern combat. As a special gift, the
students created a short film entitled
“Happy Veterans Day” which was
broadcast during the event.   

At JAE’s annual Salute to America’s
Veterans assembly, students, faculty, and
political officials honored more than 50
veterans with songs, speeches, dramatic
interpretations, recognitions, and words
of thanks for personal sacrifice. United
States Congressman Timothy Bishop
and Suffolk County Legislator Dan
Losquadro reinforced the importance of
protecting our freedoms as a democratic
society. Student Council advisor Mark
Yashowitz read an official letter from
President George W. Bush. The High
Notes fifth-grade select chorus led the audience in a song entitled “Thank a
Vet.” Student Council members also recited Patrick Henry’s famous “Give
Me Liberty, or Give Me Death” speech. Members of each military branch
were then recognized during the playing of Taps using hand chimes, and
students Danielle Campbell and Cassandra Rando read patriotic essays to
thank the guests for their service. Each veteran was presented with a medal
and a certificate to commemorate their participation. 

Classrooms are being updated
with the latest educational
technology tool as 120 SMART
Boards (interactive whiteboards)
have been installed around the
district. An interactive SMART
Board is a touch-sensitive display
that is connected to a computer
and projector, creating a large
computer screen. Teachers and
students touch the screen with
their finger or a digital pen to
operate the SMART Board. 

On Superintendent’s Conference Day in November, approximately 175
teachers participated in SMART Board training sessions to learn how to
best maximize these high-tech tools and to best deliver the curriculum in a
method that truly engages students. SMART Board technology also allows
teachers access to standardized curriculum templates, concept mapping
software, a wide range of tutorials, and thousands of fun lesson activities,
which have proven to motivate students to be more active in the classroom
and embrace the curriculum.   

Happy New Year! After the beauty of the holidays, we are in the midst of the
winter season with all its unpredictable weather patterns. This necessitates the
need to review emergency child-care plans for both before and after school
conditions. The decision to close or delay school is based on many factors,
including conditions of district access roads and availability of our bus
transportation. Once the bus company issues the alert that the roads are a
concern, emergency measures begin to determine how students will arrive to or
leave from school safely. It is critical that parents and guardians plan for these
emergency circumstances. Please make sure emergency contact numbers for the
person who is responsible for your children is updated. There have been a few
incidents where children have had to remain at the building until the evening,
waiting for parent-pick-up.  A recommendation by the FJC Shared Decision team last
year to have the primary building dismissed first was implemented at the first
early dismissal in December. Dr. O’Brien reported that the dismissal was effective
and the children were delivered safely home before the heavy storm arrived later
in the afternoon. The rest of the district dismissed students in the usual order:
high school, middle school and then JAE. We will evaluate this procedure at the end

of the season to see if modifications may be needed.  After discussion with the bus
company, all early dismissals will use inclement weather bus stops. Our bus
company, First Student, reviewed all inclement weather stops during the vacation.
Changes were made to select inclement weather stops to improve safety and
service. The lists of updated stops will be sent home with the students for future
reference. Health and safety conditions govern the decision not to post bus stops
online. You will receive a Connect Ed message if there is a school or district-wide
closing due to weather conditions or any other extenuating circumstances.

The second half of the school year focuses on the budget development process.
Information for the budget workshops and scheduled public presentations is
located on page 1 of this newsletter and on our website: www.rockypointschools.org.
More than 35 Long Island school districts recently united in a grassroots campaign
to fight for adequate state funding. These districts, representing more than 195,000
students and approximately 466,000 taxpaying households in Suffolk and Nassau
Counties, are outraged by the current proposal by the Governor and are demanding
a voice on how to fund school districts with increasing mandates, without
increasing the burden to the local taxpayer. The mandates issued by the New York
State and the federal government are not commensurate with the State aid
necessary to support these programs. The Board of Education and I will be
attending the scheduled meetings with local districts to advocate for our schools
and participate in developing strategies towards a sound fiscal financial plan for
2009/2010.   

Recognizing Local Heros
It was a day of patriotic tribute for students at Rocky Point High School and Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School,

who paid homage to the local men and women who served this country in times of war. 

DISTRICT IMPLEMENTS

SMART Board Technology

RPHS Principal William Caulfield, social studies teacher
Richard Acritelli and students welcomed local veterans.

JAE students Danielle Campbell and
Cassandro Rando read patriotic essays to
the veterans in attendance. 

TEACHERS RECEIVE GRANTS FOR
INNOVATIVE ACADEMIC PROJECTS

A Message from Your Superintendent
DR. CARLA D’AMBROSIO

During Superintendent’s Conference Day, 175
teachers were instructed in techniques to maximize
the use of the district’s new SMART Boards. 
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Continuing in the Rocky Point School

District’s tradition of excellence, 67 middle

school students were inducted into the National

Junior Honor Society (NJHS) during a candle

lighting ceremony in the high school

auditorium. This prestigious society honors the

best and the brightest students nationwide for

their outstanding achievements both inside and

outside of the classroom. NJHS students are

recommended by a teacher and achieve a

cumulative grade point average of 85 percent, or a 3.0 academic average.

The candidates must also fulfill the society’s requirements of scholarship,

leadership, service, character, and citizenship. NJHS member Thomas

Lettieri is pictured here lighting a candle, symbolizing character.

Students at Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School collectively
walked 5,828 miles this fall and placed third in the Healthy Steps
program sponsored by the New York State Support Services Center.
As a result of the students placing third among 48 other
participating schools, JAE was awarded 25 pedometers for use in
physical education classrooms. 

The goal of the Healthy Steps program is to increase the activity
level of students. Students recorded their mileage by tracking their
steps and charting the distance on a map of the United States,
based on coordinates. Their “walk” took them through major U.S.
cities on the map, starting with Albany and ending in Boise, Idaho.

The Rocky Point High School Thespian Troupe’s rendition of The Miracle Worker was a
huge success. Performed in the school’s Pocket Theater, the small cast enacted the popular
story of legendary character Helen Keller.  As someone who learned to communicate
through the persistence and care of teacher Annie Sullivan, Helen’s plight was captured
beautifully by student Sara Pena. Pictured are cast and crew members of The Miracle Worker.

Kindergarten students and
their families gathered at Frank J.
Carasiti Elementary School to
celebrate their love of reading
during the school’s annual
Kindergarten Family Literacy
Night. Sponsored by the PTA,
students, dressed in pajamas and
funky slippers, and joined their
teachers and administrators in
reading popular picture books.
They also enjoyed cookies and hot
chocolate in the gymnasium while
they were ‘tucked in’ for an
evening of reading on their
sleeping bags. The students
enjoyed an interactive performance of “Books Alive” that helped bring to
life the characters from The Very Hungry Caterpillar, Where the Wild
Things Are, and Cloudy With a Chance of Meatballs. The students also
received awards for the book titles they completed and recorded in
their nightly reading logs.  

Middle school students met with Suffolk County Police Officer
Jacqueline Fields during a series of assemblies designed to assist
teenagers in making positive decisions. The program, entitled Police
Smart, helped students become more knowledgeable about the
topics of violence, harassment, drugs, alcohol, and cyber bullying.
Students were also taught the skills to prevent incidents of
violence and harassment, which include possessing a positive
attitude, recognizing the feelings of their peers, and avoiding
classmates who break the law.  

A TRADITION OF EXCELLENCE

Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School
students Gavin DaVanzo, Tristan Lanze, and
Victoria Cruz (pictured L-R) are
congratulated here by Principal Dr. Scott
O’Brien and art teacher Kristen LaBianca.
Their artwork was selected for display at the
12th annual Colors of Long Island Student Art Show at the Long Island
Museum of American Art, History, and Carriages in Stony Brook. From
December until February, these students will have their wonderful works
showcased for all to enjoy. 

The Colors of Long Island Art Show is designed to celebrate students’ artistic
renderings of Long Island culture and the area’s landscape. Mediums used
include paintings, clay sculptures, quilting, drawings, oil pastels, photographs,
and computer graphics. 

BUDDING TALENTS
DISPLAY Artwork

JAE Takes 
“Healthy Steps”

Becoming Police SMART

The Miracle Worker

Students at Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School learned a lesson
about the importance of teamwork at school and in ordinary life
from former New York Islanders hockey
player Eric Cairns (pictured), team mascot
Sparky, and arena hostess Dina Tsiorvas.
The popular assembly called We’re All
Islanders gives these icons a chance to
speak with students about working as a
team to reach common goals. The Islanders
also donated floor hockey equipment to
the school as part of the Islanders Street
Learning Experience (I.S.L.E.) Program.    

ELEMENTARY STUDENTS ARE

All Islanders

Kindergarten student Thomas McDonald invited
his brother Ryan and parents Scott and Renee to
Kindergarten Family Literacy Night.

INSPIRING A
Love of Reading
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BOARD OF EDUCATION

Joseph Sanseverino, President
Margaret Smith, Vice President                  

Edward Darcey, Trustee
Diane Burke, Trustee
Michael Nofi, Trustee

ADMINISTRATION

Dr. Carla D’Ambrosio
Superintendent of Schools

Dr. Sherry Alessandro
Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources 

and Administration

Dr. Michael Ring
Assistant Superintendent of Finance and Operations

Anja Groth
Director of Instruction

Eileen F. Manitta
Director of Special Education

Annette Sclafani
Director of Student Services

Leonard Kies
Director of Health, Physical Education, Athletics, 

and Intramurals 

District Mission Statement
The mission of the Rocky Point Union Free School District is to develop
each child’s full potential in a nurturing and supportive student-centered
environment that will promote a foundation for lifelong learning.
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GIRLS CROSS-COUNTRY

Jackie Blakely – All-League 
Caitlin Mallin – All-League, 

All-Division

BOYS CROSS-COUNTRY

Mike Gargan – All-League 
Zach Lacates – All-League
Erik Marinsen – All-League

GIRLS SOCCER

Aimee Capps – All-League
Alexis McAllister –

All-Conference                   
Stephanie Mevs – 

All-Conference

Kara Mupo – All-County, 
All-State

Mary Veach – All-County       

BOYS SOCCER

Peter Keane – All-League
Paul Soranno – All-Conference
Konrad Remiszewski – 

Academic All-County

GIRLS TENNIS

Katie Dallon – All-League
Katie Side – All-League
Katie Thalen – All-League                                      

GIRLS VOLLEYBALL

Briana Casazza – All-League
Nicole Reany – All-League

Catie Swiderski – All-League

FOOTBALL

Brian Carter – All-Division
2nd Team

Tom King – All-County, 
All-Division 1st Team

Justin Oliver – All-Division
2nd Team

Matt Palasek – All-Division 
2nd Team

Matt Toohey – All-Division
1st Team

Peter Vivonetto – All-Division
1st Team

BOYS GOLF

Peter Craig – All-League

February 16-20
Midwinter Recess

February 23
Board of Education

Meeting @ HS
Auditorium, 7:30 p.m.

February 24-March 31
Sign Up for RPHS 
Sports Physicals

March 23
Board of Education

Meeting @ HS
Auditorium, 7:30 p.m.

Eagles Soar in Fall Sports

During a regularly scheduled game, the
Eagles Girls Volleyball team participated in
the Suffolk County Girls Volleyball Dig Pink
event against the Miller Place Panthers.
This national event is sponsored by the
Side-Out Foundation to educate the public
about breast cancer. Not only did the
Eagles secure the winning score, but the
team raised $1,608. Both teams
contributed to the overall Suffolk County
total of $20,227.    

Girls Volleyball Players 

DIG PINK

The fall sports season ended well with the field hockey team securing a 12-3 record and the Division III
Big Four Championship. Here is a summary of the district’s individual athletic honors.

The Rocky Point High School cheerleading team, with
support from other athletes (pictured), parents, and residents
raised $2,100 during the squad’s annual breast cancer walk.
Participants donned their sneakers and walked the equivalent
of five miles around the school track in honor of residents in
the Rocky Point community who have lost their lives, are
battling with or have conquered the disease. Middle school
cheerleaders also participated in the walk.

Raising Funds to Fight Breast Cancer


